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Note by the Secretariat

1. The sixth meeting of the Negotiating Group on Market Access was
convened by GATT/AIR/3280 of 16 December 1991 and chaired by Mr. G. Denis.

2. The Chairman stated that the purpose of the meeting was to assess the
situation in the market access negotiations and to provide the contribution
of this Negotiating Group to the draft legal texts to be presented at the
Trade Negotiations Committee (TNC) meeting of 20 December 1991. He gave
his assessment of the situation which was reproduced fully in document
MTN.TNC/W/93. In his view several positive results had emerged in the
negotiations between many participants and the prospect of achieving a
substantial and broad-based market access package had significantly
improved. Some major participants had indicated their expectation, on the
basis of mutual advantages, of being able to exceed the overall tariff
reduction target of one-third. In a number of major product areas,
including some resource-based sectors, participants were also aiming to go
beyond the one-third tariff reduction objective. Many developing countries
had offered a substantial increase in the scope of tariff bindings at
meaningful rates and the reduction or elimination of non-tariff measures.
The objective in the Punta del Este Declaration concerning the fullest
liberalization of trade in tropical products was being actively pursued.
Positive results in sight in the areas of agriculture, textiles and trade
rules had also contributed to achieving satisfactory solutions in the
non-tariff measures area. It had been widely recognized that all
non-tariff measures should be fully subject to the new GATT rules and
disciplines following the end of the negotiations.

2. Referring to the modalities and the timing to be followed for the
completion of the negotiations, the ChairmAn said that discussions on the
draft legal text of the Uruguay Round (1992) Protocol which related to the
schedules of concessions and which would form part of the draft Final Act
had been completed. The discussions had been based on the latest version
of the Protocol discussed at the Brussels Ministerial meeting, but adjusted
to take account of the new dates. He added that this text might have to
be reviewed in the light of the agreements reached in the areas of
agriculture and textiles. To facilitate the negotiating process a set of
"Chairman's guidelines on (a) credit for tariff bindings and the
liberalization of non-tariff measures and (b) the recognition for
autonomous liberalization measures' would be issued in the MA/W series and
was to be used by participants, as appropriate. In order to finalize the
market access negotiations, the Chairman envisaged the following
time-table: submission to the secretariat, for circulation among
participants having made offers, of revised consolidated tariff and
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non-tariff offers by 1 March 1992; the final balancing of concessions,
their evaluation and the circulation of final draft schedules, subject to
verification, by 15 March 1992; the submission of final schedules for
annexation to the Protocol by 31 March 1992.

3. He added that there was also need to take into account the principles
governing the conduct of the Uruguay Round negotiations overall, in
particular the differential and more favourable treatment to be given to
developing countries and especially the least-developed countries. The
modalities for carrying out the evaluation to be conducted by the Group of
Negotiations on Goods of the results of the negotiations, aimed at the
effective application of differential and more favourable treatment for
developing countries, had to be elaborated.

4. A few participants questioned the usefulness of including a Protocol
in the draft Final Act as it did not reflect any results reached in the
Negotiating Group on Market Access. One participant stated that his
government reserved the right to modify the Protocol in view of the
outcome of the negotiations. Another participant referred to the TNC
understanding that "nothing is final until everything is agreed", and said
that for his delegation the acceptance of the Final Act was conditional
and subject to the achievement of real market access results. The
question of how the Protocol would be revised to take account of the
results in the Negotiating Groups on Agriculture and Textiles was also
raised.

5. Several developing country participants expressed their appreciation
for the efforts undertaken by the Chairman to advance discussions, but
said that in their view his assessment of the state of play in the market
access negotiations seemed too optimistic. One participant stated that
achieving a substantial and balanced set of results in this area was of
fundamental importance to developing countries, and was essential for the
successful conclusion of the Round. He expressed concern about the
bilateral nature of the negotiations which, in his view, had made it
difficult for small suppliers to achieve progress. He pointed out that
the trend also existed to exclude products of vital interest to developing
countries from both bilateral and sectoral discussions. Other factors
mentioned as having a negative effect on the negotiations included the
unilateral interpretation of the negotiating framework agreed upon in the
Punta del Este Declaration and the Mid-Term Review meeting, the disregard
for the special and differential treatment provisions, the insistence by
some participants on the reciprocity of concessions and the linkages
between the various negotiating groups. One participant felt that in
order to reach the Mid-Term Review objective on products of interest to
developing countries, high tariffs should be subject to maximum
reductions, and the results achieved on such products should be speedily
implemented.

6. The point was made that results in tropical products, a priority area
for developing countries and one in which the objective was to attain the
fullest liberalization of trade, were linked intimately to the discussions
undertaken in agriculture. However, negotiations on agricultural products
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had not progressed due to the lack of a multilateral solution on
tariffication. Results in textiles were also unclear. A participant said
that some of his country's trading partners had appreciated his country's
offer but at the same time had not been able to confirm their own offers.
A confirmation of their offers depended, among other things, on the
outcome of the sectoral negotiations and the ongoing consultations between
the major trading partners. His delegation would thus be obliged to take
a decision on 13 January 1992 on a package which did not reflect the
totality of the results of the negotiations.

7. Another participant, speaking on behalf of a group of countries, said
that the question of special and differential treatment for the least
developed countries had yet to be addressed in concrete form. Commitments
had been made by the CONTRACTING PARTIES in the Decision of 1979, by the
Ministers in the meeting of 1982 and by participants of the Uruguay Round
regarding this issue. In view of the level of economic development in
these countries, free access should be given to their exports. Another
participant requested that fish and fishery products be fully covered
under the market access group.

8. Several developing country participants expressed disappointment that
multilaterally agreed guidelines had not been reached on the issues of
credit and recognition. It was recalled that these concepts were of
utmost importance to developing countries. One participant said that his
government had continued to take trade liberalizing measures despite the
serious balance of payments situation in his country. Another participant
said that the autonomous liberalization measures undertaken by developing
countries had contributed very positively to the multilateral trading
system and benefited also the major trading partners. It was thus
essential that this effort be recognized.

9. The Chairman re-emphasized the point that the negotiating process was
based on the TNC understanding that "nothing is final until everything is
agreed". -In reference to the issue raised regarding special and
differential treatment, he said that it was an important element in the
negotiating process and that it would be highlighted in his text to be
submitted to the Chairman of the TNC. He added that detailed market
access results did not exist at this stage of the negotiations and
therefore could not be included in the draft Final Act. However, the
draft Protocol which dealt with the actual implementation of the potential
results would be included. The Chairman's guidelines on credit and
recognition would not be part of the draft Final Act. Regarding the
multilateral evaluation of the market access results, he said that this
was a commitment which was undertaken by participants at the beginning of
the negotiations and recorded in the Punta del Este Declaration. Such an
evaluation would be conducted in the middle of March 1992 following the
submission of revised and consolidated offers.

10. He hoped that after 13 January 1992, delegations would have the
necessary flexibility and authority to finalize the negotiations in all
market access areas so that a well balanced and substantial market access
package would emerge. He would convey to the Chairman of the TNC the
concerns expressed at the present meeting.


